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MINUTES


January 3, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:34 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, MPT Johnson, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Financial Services Director Cooper, Deputy Fire Chief Cuicci, Deputy Fire Chief Dewey, Information Technology and Systems Administrator Duro, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Deputy Fire Chief Johnson, Fire Chief Myers, Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo, Community Development Director Prince, Fire Prevention Officer Rusca, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Human Resource Specialist Suiasig-Sid, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
MPT Johnson suggested adjourning in memory of the victims of the earthquake and tsunami in the Indian Ocean.  She said she wanted to add Item E, discussion about the taste of water, under “Mayor/Council Matters.”

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

Mayor Richardson wished everyone a happy new year.  She said she looked forward to a productive year, and she encouraged community involvement.

PRESENTATIONS 


A.
Proclamation honoring Ken Walker for his service on the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation honoring Ken Walker for his dedicated service as a member of the City’s Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission, an avid sponsor of youth sports, and a participant in many community events.  She thanked Mr. Walker for his contributions.

Mr. Walker expressed his appreciation to the City and staff for their support.  


B.
Proclamation honoring Fire Prevention Officer Paul L. Rusca upon his retirement and for his 31 years of service to the City of Brisbane

Mayor Richardson read a proclamation honoring Fire Prevention Officer Paul Rusca for his 31 years of service to the City of Brisbane.  She congratulated Fire Prevention Officer Rusca on his retirement and wished him well in his future endeavors.

Officer Rusca said he always felt proud and honored to have served the community of Brisbane.

Fire Chief Myers expressed his appreciation to Officer Rusca for his dedication and excellent service.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1252 - $ 165,705.92

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve Payment Register No. 1252.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARINGS


A.
Consider introduction of Ordinance 495 regarding Hillside Street Standards
City Attorney Toppel presented Ordinance 495, a compilation of street standards provisions from Ordinance 490 and some new provisions pertaining to streets with right-of-way widths less than 40 feet.  He noted the California Streets and Highways Code gives the City Council the ability to approve narrower streets, based on a finding of public convenience and necessity.  Ordinance 495 defines the circumstances under which that determination can be made by setting for a series of factors to be taken into consideration when considering a street with less than the required 40 feet of right-of-way.

Mr. Toppel said the ordinance identifies specific factors, including dedication of the street as a public right-of-way, at least a 30-foot-wide easement for installation of public utilities, and some additional benefit derived by the City to offset the substandard width, such as less environmental impact or less growth-inducing.  Mr. Toppel explained that the purpose of Ordinance 495 is not to provide a mechanism for automatic approval of narrower streets, but to recognize special considerations that may justify an exception.

Mr. Toppel noted the other sections of Ordinance 495 are essentially the same as the street standards provisions of Ordinance 490.  He pointed out that Section 12.24.010.D, “Modification of Street Standards,” would not apply to streets narrower than a 40-foot right-of-way.  Instead, it would be up to the City Council to define the circumstances warranting approval, so the City Engineer would not have authority to modify the Council’s special finding.

Mr. Toppel said Paragraphs D and E are the new sections.  He drew attention to Paragraph E on Page 3 of the draft ordinance, which clarifies the City’s policy against allowing new private streets, primarily due to concerns about long-term maintenance responsibilities.  He said Paragraph E states that any streets created as part of new development should be dedicated to the City and offered as a public street.

Mr. Toppel noted Section 12.24.015, dealing with curb cuts and driveways, is the same as the earlier ordinance.

Referring to Paragraph E on Page 4, CM Panza questioned the need to specify a 4-foot minimum space between driveways.  He noted it might be more efficient to combine two driveway aprons in some circumstances.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault clarified that typical driveway apron flares add another 36 inches to the width, and a bit more space needs to be provided for the concrete forms.  He said 4 feet seems to work well.  CM Panza proposed eliminating the 4-foot minimum and allowing contiguous driveways.  Mr. Breault advised that there should be a clear distinction between driveway boundaries to help control parking.

MPT Johnson said she supported a 4-foot minimum between driveways.  

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from members of the audience.

Ron Colonna, 81 Paul Avenue, recommended the approach mentioned by CM Panza, of allowing contiguous driveways in some situations.  He noted tying driveways together might be a better alternative than widening streets and constructing retaining walls.  Mr. Colonna questioned the practicality of putting 28-foot-wide streets in some hilly areas, or whether this much space was even needed for safety.  He observed that this strategy seems to be designed to stop any development.

Mr. Toppel clarified the distinction between street width and street right-of-way.  He noted the 40-foot minimum applies to the right-of-way, not necessarily the pavement width.  He said Paragraph D refers back to Paragraph B, which defines general street standards.  Mr. Toppel explained that a 36-foot-wide street would allow parking on both sides; a 28-foot width allows parking on one side only; and 20 feet would be sufficient if no parking is allowed on either side.  He pointed out that Paragraph D says a street having a right-of-way width of less than 40 feet still needs to comply with the general street standards in Paragraph B.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the public hearing was closed. 

CM Panza recommended allowing more flexibility in the distance between driveways.  He said this kind of standard may be appropriate for a new development or a rural area, but not for a more densely populated area like central Brisbane.

CM Bologoff said he agreed with MPT Johnson that a 4-foot minimum separation should be maintained.  He noted allowing massive driveways leads to huge slabs of concrete, while some space between driveways provides an area for more attractive landscaping.

MPT Johnson reiterated her preference for a 4-foot minimum separation.

CM Barnes said he favored some separation, but not necessarily 4 feet.  He noted there may be situations when the extra space can be better used to provide parking, and he advocated allowing that kind of flexibility.

Mayor Richardson said she agreed with CM Barnes.

MPT Johnson expressed concern about drainage problems that could result from allowing driveway aprons to be combined.  CM Panza clarified that he was not advocating combining the driveways, but simply allowing them to be closer to the property line.  He recommended giving the City Engineer the flexibility to determine the appropriate separation.

Mr. Breault said he would prefer to have the standard defined in the ordinance rather than having to make the determination on a case-by-case basis.  He noted staff decisions can always be taken to the City Council if an applicant disagrees.

MPT Johnson recommended keeping a minimum of 4 feet.  

CM Panza observed that three Councilmembers favored allowing the City Engineer to have greater flexibility.  He proposed eliminating the 4-foot requirement from the next version of the ordinance.

Mr. Toppel asked for clarification as to whether the 4-foot separation should be deleted or whether to allow less than 4 feet if it results in creation of another parking space.  CM Panza supported the latter position.  Mr. Toppel noted in that case, 4 feet would be the normal standard, and the City Engineer would have further authority to reduce the 4 feet if it would create another parking space.

CM Panza observed that Paragraphs 6 and 7 on Page 3 appear to be development issues rather than street standard issues.  Mr. Toppel said Paragraph 7 applies only to the HCP area, and the words “if applicable to the site” are added to that provision.  Paragraph 6, on the other hand, is intended to have general application throughout the City.  CM Panza noted the opening paragraph in Section D appears to apply to all situations pertaining to “a principal means of access to a lot of record.”  Mr. Toppel said the provisions would apply to residential and commercial sites.

CM Panza drew attention to Section C, “Modification of Street Standards.”  He noted the original provision in the current code was intended to apply to existing residences, new infill on public streets, and renovation of existing dwellings.  He observed that Section C gives the City Engineer and Fire Chief authority to modify any of the standards in any setting.  He said this constitutes a significant change in the City’s policy.

Mr. Toppel confirmed that the language came from the existing code.  He said he did not think Section C was intended to change any of the current requirements.  CM Panza recommended checking on the actual wording of the original provisions to determine if it applied to commercial sites.

City Manager Holstine stated that he was not aware of any situations in which those provisions were used.  He recommended deleting the language altogether and inserting a provision saying decisions may be appealed to the Council for consideration on a case-by-case basis.  Mr. Toppel advised he had no objections to deleting the provision.  CM Panza suggested adding a provision about appealing staff decisions to the Council.  Mr. Toppel said he would draft appropriate language.

MPT Johnson observed that in reading all the provisions under Paragraph D, a reader tends to forget the original point that all the conditions must be met in order to have a reduced street width.  She suggested clarifying that point.

CM Panza noted use of the term “proposed development” in Paragraphs 7 and 8 is confusing.  He emphasized that the purpose is to ensure the City gains something by approving a narrower street, not approving a “proposed development.”  Mr. Toppel explained that the intent of this policy is to allow some relaxation of the normal standard upon a finding of public convenience and necessity, which means some public benefit distinguishable from the project itself.  He said acquisition of open space would be an example of a public benefit.  He added that the City did not want to see narrow “cut-through” streets going into the hillsides without creating major streets.  CM Panza recommended tying the public benefit to approval of the narrower street rather than the “proposed development.”  Mr. Toppel said he would attempt to draft clearer language.

MPT Johnson said she interpreted Paragraphs 7 and 8 more broadly, meaning the “proposed development” is expected to have some overall public benefit.  She noted the City can demand things in exchange for allowing narrower streets, and she suggested getting smaller emergency response vehicles to serve smaller streets, for example.  MPT Johnson proposed leaving the language in those paragraphs as written.  Mr. Toppel suggested saying something like, “As a condition for allowing a narrower street, the City will receive a public benefit.”  MPT Johnson and CM Panza both approved this approach.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to introduce Ordinance 495 with the changes proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider approval of development agreement and resolution conditionally approving Use Permit UP-13-04 regarding southern portion of Brisbane Acres; Use Permit UP-13-03; Density Transfer and development agreement to either improve the intersection of Annis & Humboldt Roads or to submit funds for City street improvements; John Hickey, applicant; Humboldt Road Partners, and Tina Law, owners; APN 007-554-030 & 007-570-190
Community Development Director Prince noted the density transfer provisions of the City’s R-BA District allow use permits to transfer density from one parcel to another to facilitate preservation of land for open space and habit.  In this case, he said, the applicants propose dedicating 43,647 square feet of open space in exchange for a density transfer of two units to a receiving site in back of 1100 Humboldt Road, known as Brisbane Acres Lot 34.  Mr. Prince stated that the open space proposed for dedication is generally pristine and valuable habitat for the endangered Mission blue and callippe silverspot butterflies.  The applicant will be required to pay for removal of invasive species from the parcel at the time of dedication.  

Mr. Prince said the applicant wants to transfer density to a proposed three-lot subdivision for which the Planning Commission has approved a tentative parcel map, subject to the City Council’s approval of a use permit for the density transfer.

City Attorney Toppel advised that any scenario for this project involves a street less than 40 feet wide.  Although two alternative access routes are being considered, either will have a right-of-way of less than 40 feet.  The California Streets and Highways Code allows a lesser width upon approval by a four-fifths vote of the Council.  

Mr. Toppel noted that in this case, in which Councilmembers Bologoff and Johnson have recused themselves because they live within 500 feet of the subject property, state law recognizes a “rule of necessity,” whereby one of the Councilmembers is selected by a random method to participate in the decision.  Mr. Toppel recommended flipping a coin to determine which Councilmember will participate in the decision.

A coin toss determined that MPT Johnson would stay.  CM Bologoff then left the dais and took a seat in the audience.

Mr. Toppel noted that because Ordinance 495 has not yet been adopted, the City Council might want to grant conditional approval allowing a narrower road, subject to compliance with that ordinance.  This means the project would have to come back to the Council for a determination that it does comply with the ordinance as adopted.

Mr. Prince said the matter before the City Council at this meeting involves a use permit to transfer density from one parcel to another; in this case, the applicants will dedicate Lot 49 as open space in exchange for transferring two units to Lot 34.  This receiving site will be subdivided into three residential lots.  Mr. Prince noted the subdivision was originally proposed to be served by a 30-foot-wide private street.  However, because of the Council’s recent policy decision not to allow new private streets, the applicant is proposing to make the access road a 30-foot-wide public street, which requires a four-fifths vote by the City Council.

Mr. Prince said requiring a 40-foot-wide road in this case would require reconfiguring the project, and possibly encroaching on an existing duplex at 1100 Humboldt.  After reviewing the potential impacts, the Planning Commission certified a mitigated negative declaration and approved the applicant’s proposed access means.  In exchange, the developer agreed to pay for substantial road improvements, including improvements to the hairpin turn at the intersection of Humboldt and Annis Roads.  The development agreement provides that if the necessary right-of-way at that intersection cannot be obtained, the estimated cost of those improvements can be allocated to other street improvements.

Mr. Prince commented that courts in California have recognized that development is a privilege, not a right.  Transferring density, even though the subdivision complies with the City’s general plan and zoning, is also a privilege.  In exchange, the developer proposes dedicating over an acre of pristine habitat and to make substantial road improvements that will benefit the public.  Staff believes transferring density from a valuable open space parcel to one with little resource value warrants approval of a use permit in this case.  

Mr. Prince observed that this request is the first time a developer has made use of Brisbane’s density transfer provisions.  For this reason, staff feels this proposal should not raise substantial concerns about inducing future growth.  In looking at the options for access, staff determined that Option 3, making Annis Road a public street, is the least desirable because it could increase development uphill.  Mr. Prince said Option 2, while possible, would require more land and involve reconfiguration of the project.  

Mr. Prince read a letter submitted by Applicant Terrence Sheehan outlining the benefits of his proposal and requesting approval of Option 1.

CM Panza asked Mr. Prince to clarify the three alternatives.  Mr. Prince explained that Option 1 entails a 30-foot right-of-way, consistent with Ordinance 495; Option 2, a 40-foot right-of-way, would mean reconfiguring the project and reducing the size of the individual lots in the subdivision; and Option 3 would mean improving and dedicating Annis Road as a public street.  He added that denial of the use permit is a fourth option.

MPT Johnson commented that in looking at the map on Page 25 of 31 in Exhibit B, Annis Road appears to be the most logical access point.  She recommended requiring separate driveways and access via Annis Road rather than allowing a road with a substandard width, reviewing the geotechnical reports to make sure site-specific potential hazards have been addressed, and requiring compliance with all conditions in the development agreement.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that the development agreement was not intended to be optional.  He added that any options in terms of exactions are selected by the City, not the developer.

MPT Johnson expressed reservations about having the staff bring proposals to the Council that are not legal as proposed.  She noted such projects can be denied, and fees can be refunded, but allowing them to come to the Council creates a convoluted process.  

MPT Johnson observed that both Conditions P and Q refer to the new private street.  She noted the same conditions should apply to a public street, so they should be reworded accordingly.  City Manager Holstine stated that the City already has standards for setbacks and retaining walls along public streets and right-of-way areas.  He recommended deleting all the conditions dealing with private streets.

CM Panza pointed out that Paragraphs D, D(1), E, H(1) through H(6), P, and Q no longer apply.  Mr. Toppel advised that any provisions contingent upon approval of the private street would have no effect.  He suggested using the development agreement to clarify that the language regarding private streets will not apply.

MPT Johnson asked where the driveways would be located if access is taken from Annis.  Mr. Toppel responded that the project would have to be substantially redesigned in that case.  He clarified that Annis Road was not the option being proposed.  

Mr. Prince noted Page 16 of the negative declaration acknowledges the Annis Road alternative and indicates the parcel map will have to be revised, the roadway will need to be widened, land will need to be acquired for street improvements and utilities, and additional studies will have to be done before designing retaining walls.

Mr. Toppel clarified that the proposal before the Council calls for using Humboldt Road for access.  He recommended denying the application if the City Council agrees that access should be from Annis.

MPT Johnson said she would vote to deny the project and have the applicant redesign the project to provide access from Annis.  She recommended a geotechnical review no matter how access is provided.

Mayor Richardson opened the public hearing.

Dana Dillworth, 41 Humboldt Road, said she was surprised by the speed at which the Council was moving forward after just having introduced Ordinance 495.  She noted Ordinance 495 had no environmental review component, and any review that was done as part of Ordinance 490 was not included in 495.  Ms. Dillworth pointed out that CEQA rules allow a 30-day appeal period once a sufficient environmental review has been completed; absent sufficient environmental review, there is a 180-day appeal period.  She observed there has been no analysis of financing, growth-inducing impacts, or geotechnical issues.  She questioned the project’s reliance on a ten-year-old general EIR.

Ms. Dillworth asked whether residents of the area had been notified about this City Council meeting.  She noted the proposal presented to the Planning Commission has changed substantially.  She said she agreed with MPT Johnson that the project design should be revised before going forward.

Mr. Toppel clarified that if the Council prefers Annis as an access route, the project will have to be redesigned and the environmental impacts will have to be analyzed.  In that case, he recommended that the Council deny the use permit.  Otherwise, he noted, the Council can approve the means of access as proposed.

Ron Colonna, 81 Paul Avenue, said he used to live at the end of Harold Road and had worked at the 1100 Humboldt for many years, so he knew the area well.  He asked if the proposed access goes through the 1100 Humboldt driveway.  He commented that the driveway is very steep, and the slope would probably have to be modified to accommodate emergency access vehicles.

Mr. Colonna questioned the need to have 20 feet of road width without street parking.  He said widening Annis to 20 feet will require large cuts into hillsides, retaining walls, and other features that will detract from the character of the town.  He proposed allowing 10- and 15-foot widths without parking on some of the town’s steep hillside streets.  He noted this width is sufficient for emergency vehicles and preserves Brisbane’s small-town character.

Joel Diaz, 1100 Humboldt Road, asked whether approval of a narrower street after Ordinance 495 will require a four-fifths majority every time.  Mr. Toppel confirmed that a four-fifths super-majority would be required.  Mr. Diaz said he was disappointed in the Council’s decision about private streets, especially in light of the long time already spent designing this project.  He objected to MPT Johnson taking part in this decision, noting she lived within too close a proximity and was known to be opposed to the project.

Mr. Diaz noted the developers have offered a half million dollars’ worth of improvements already, plus donating open space, a hiking trail, and a new fire hydrant, and the project will not be economically feasible with additional concessions.

Mary Anne McGuire Hickey, 50 Mariposa Street, wife of Applicant John Hickey, said Mr. Diaz expressed her concerns about the project.  She commended the Planning Department staff, engineers, and applicants for working together cooperatively to come up with a project that would be good for Brisbane.  She noted the project calls for only three homes, and Brisbane has a shortage of decent homes with appropriate fire access and appropriate roads.  Ms. Hickey recommended dismissing the notion of using Annis Road for access.  She expressed her opinion it was unfair for the City to require a small developer to fix the entire road.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried, 4 - 0 (CM Bologoff not participating), and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes noted making the driveway at 1100 Humboldt a public street with a 30-foot right-of-way will take care of the concerns about steepness.  He agreed that improving Annis Road could be growth-inducing.  CM Barnes said he liked the dedication of an acre of open space and the proposed improvements to the intersection of Humboldt and Annis Road.

CM Barnes asked why access from Annis was so important to MPT Johnson.  MPT Johnson said the parcels border Annis, but require traversing another lot to reach Humboldt.  She observed it would be cleaner and simpler to give each house a separate driveway on a public road than to have a shared driveway.  MPT Johnson added that she did not support shared driveways.

CM Barnes pointed out that each house will have its own driveway on the 1100 Humboldt Road driveway that will become a public road.

MPT Johnson noted it would be better to direct traffic down Annis to San Bruno rather than having those cars use an already narrow and overburdened street.  CM Barnes said he understood the proposal calls for Annis to be widened from San Bruno, and Humboldt to be widened up to the new roadway.  He drew attention to the drawing on the last page of the meeting package.

MPT Johnson emphasized the need to provide adequate sight distance at the intersection of Humboldt and Sierra Point Road.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said all those items would be addressed as part of the improvement plans.  He noted a stop sign will be placed at the corner of Humboldt, and the slope will be graded to allow a clear sight line down Sierra Point.

CM Panza asked if the driveway at 1100 Humboldt can be widened and graded to meet City standards for public streets.  Mr. Breault responded that the current slope is too steep; he added he could not determine the extent of grading and the size of retaining walls without seeing more detailed grading plans.  He expressed his opinion that the road can be designed to serve all three residences and provide safe emergency vehicle access.

CM Panza proposed approving the use permit with Option 1, making the existing driveway at 1100 Humboldt a public street.  He noted this design leaves the Annis side of the parcels undisturbed and available for trail access.  He pointed out that the project also takes care of the most dangerous part of Annis that people are currently using.

Mr. Breault offered to review the plans in more detail to confirm that the proposal is technically feasible.  CM Panza suggested approving the use permit, subject to a condition requiring review and acceptance of the new road configuration.  He noted the next City Council meeting takes place before the Permit Streamlining Act deadline.  He proposed taking a final vote at the January 18 meeting.

CM Panza spoke in support of conditionally approving the project with Option 1.  He welcomed feedback from fellow Councilmembers.  CM Barnes and Mayor Richardson indicated they preferred Option 1.

CM Panza noted MPT Johnson’s vote was essential for a unanimous four-fifths decision.

MPT Johnson noted both CM Panza and CM Barnes pointed out important benefits from the project, but she said she still thought Annis was a better way to access the three parcels.

MPT Johnson added that she was disturbed to hear that Mr. Diaz had been warned in advance that she opposed this project.  She clarified that she supported the idea of density transfer, and she liked the public benefits, but did not approve of Option 1.

CM Panza noted Mr. Sheehan’s letter indicates a preference for Option 1.  He asked if Option 2 was acceptable to the developer.  Mr. Diaz stated that the applicants were willing to consider that possibility.  He said a 30-foot width is certainly possible, but he cautioned that it may not be possible to create three lots if a 40-foot right-of-way is required.

CM Panza asked if a 40-foot right-of-way with a 20-foot-wide paved street would allow bigger lots.  Mr. Toppel clarified that the right-of-way area belongs to the City, so that area would reduce the lot size.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to conditionally approve the proposal with Option 1, creating a public street with a 30-foot right-of-way.

Mr. Diaz recommended continuing the matter rather than risking a failed vote.  CM Panza withdrew his motion.

CM Panza noted that if the applicant agrees to provide a 40-foot right-of-way, a four-fifths vote would not be required.  He suggested waiting and taking action at the next meeting.

Mr. Holstine emphasized that the City Council will need to make a decision at the next meeting in order to meet the Permit Streamlining Act deadline.  He added that the applicant will need to determine whether Option 2 is acceptable.

Mr. Toppel suggested that another alternative would be to approve the use permit in concept with Option 2, subject to the applicant submitting a drawing showing how the subdivision would be configured with the wider street right-of-way.

MPT Johnson observed that the staff report indicates there is enough space for Option 2, but the applicant disagrees.  She asked for clarification of that point.  Mr. Prince said that although Senior Planner Tune was not sure, he thought it would be possible to accommodate the wider right-of-way.  He noted further investigation will resolve this question.

CM Panza said he did not feel comfortable approving Option 2 without more definite information.  CM Panza pointed out that a four-fifths vote for Option 1 appeared unlikely, and Option 3 would require a whole new application.  He recommended that the applicant consider Option 2 and come back with a drawing showing how that alternative could work.

Mr. Toppel proposed continuing the matter to the next meeting.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to continue this matter to the meeting of January 18, 2005.  

Mary Anne McGuire Hickey, 50 Mariposa Street, asked if MPT Johnson would vote in favor of Option 2 if it is determined to be feasible.  Mr. Toppel stated that MPT Johnson would not participate in that decision because her vote was only required for a four-fifths majority.

The motion was carried, 3 - 0 (CM Bologoff and MPT Johnson not participating).

NEW BUSINESS

A.
Receive a presentation on the summary of General Plan Workshop held in August, 2004

Community Development Director Prince noted the City’s General Plan requires a comprehensive review to determine whether the vision, policy direction, and implementation programs in the plan still reflect the community’s current needs.  To initiate that process, the City sponsored an all-day community workshop on Saturday, August 14, to take public input on the existing plan and what revisions, if any, might be necessary to reflect issues encountered over the past ten years of plan implementation.  Mr. Prince said the workshop began with a staff summary of the contents of 1994 General Plan, a description of the public involvement process, the alternatives considered, the conclusions reached in the EIR, and the development that has taken place over the past ten years.  He noted that Mr. Lloyd Zola, LSA, the City’s consultant, then facilitated a public discussion of the General Plan’s vision and policy directions.

Mr. Prince said the City held another public workshop on August 23 focusing specifically on the Baylands.  That session was facilitated by Mr. Michael Freedman, urban designer.  Mr. Prince noted the meeting packet contains a summary of both workshop sessions and a copy of the PowerPoint presentation made at the August 14 workshop.

Mr. Prince said the Baylands developer submitted a draft specific plan to the City on October 22.  He noted the public input from the two workshop sessions will be considered in evaluating the specific plan and the update of the General Plan.  He added that the staff is working on a strategy and a schedule for the review and integration of the specific plan with the General Plan update.  That information will be presented to the City Council at a future meeting.

Mr. Prince invited Mr. Zola to describe the results of the August 14 workshop session.

Mr. Zola reported that the session he facilitated was very interesting.  He noted many citizens still had their original nametags and information packets from the “Have Your Say Day” ten years ago, so having that collective memory was helpful in evaluating how Brisbane has changed since then.  Mr. Zola said the public input confirmed that the general direction and vision established in the 1994 General Plan are still valid today.  He recommended focusing on fine-tuning the General Plan by adding more precise details and updating the factual basis for the document.

Mr. Zola said one of the key issues raised at the workshop session was defining the build-out projections from the existing General Plan.  Another important question was identifying what portions of the General Plan need to be updated to reflect changes that have occurred over the past ten years.  Mr. Zola observed that traffic and congestion have become worse, for example, so the sections on traffic and circulation need to be revised.

Mr. Zola noted many people were concerned about economic development and vitality in central Brisbane.  He said workshop participants discussed the functionality of existing businesses, how to market vacant land, and choosing desirable uses.  Mr. Zola observed that this conversation also touched on future development at the Baylands, and community members talked about what kind of uses they wanted to see there.  He noted the General Plan requires applicants to submit specific plans proposing certain land uses, rather than setting definite policy directions and expecting applicants to follow that.  Mr. Zola said there was general consensus that future development at the Baylands should be allowed if there are no problems, if the development pays its own way and mitigates its own impacts, and if the development provides public benefits.

Mr. Zola recommended that the City address the role of affordable housing in the updated General Plan.  He noted that if Brisbane attracts new commercial and office uses, there will be an increased demand for housing.

In terms of the organization of the General Plan, Mr. Zola suggested identifying which programs and annual updates the City agrees to perform.  He proposed clarifying the development review by consolidating rules for development in one place rather than throughout the document.

Mr. Zola said another issue mentioned by a number of workshop participants was the need for zoning standards to prevent “mansionization” in the hills around Brisbane.  He suggested addressing zoning standards in the update of the General Plan.

Mr. Zola commented that the General Plan update needs to be coordinated with the review of other projects.  Based on what other communities have done, he recommended analyzing alternatives early in the process, conducting a massive environmental assessment up front to identify environmental impacts of future development, and then using that information as a basis for decision-making.

MPT Johnson drew attention to the build-out estimates in the General Plan.  She noted there are significant differences between the figures for the ten-year and the indefinite build-out scenario, and she asked for clarification.  Mr. Prince explained that the figures come from the EIR’s analysis of the development potential in the 1994 General Plan.  He said existing development plus the ten-year build-out plus the indefinite build-out equal the cumulative total.

MPT Johnson noted some of the materials tend to emphasize the 1980 General Plan rather than the 1994 document.  Mr. Prince stated that the indefinite build-out figure from the 1980 General Plan was used as the “no project” alternative in the CEQA review for the 1994 plan.

MPT Johnson commented that the “summary” of public comments from the August 23 workshop appears to go beyond the remarks made by citizens.  She asked whether the summary represents a recommended course of action.  Mr. Zola said the summary of issues starting on Page 3 through the end reflect public comments, while the findings, observations, and recommendations are the consultant’s comments.

MPT Johnson noted the report suggests the General Plan has too much detail in some sections and not enough in others.  She said the details may have been an attempt to better express the intent behind the policies and programs.  Mr. Zola observed that the General Plan contains some repetitive statements that seem similar.  He said some of the items in the General Plan were never done, so some kind of tracking system would be helpful.  Mr. Zola suggested reorganizing the plan to provide a clearer distinction between municipal management and development policies.  He recommended placing the development standards in the zoning ordinance rather than in the development policies.

MPT Johnson expressed reservations about use of the term “marketing.”  She commented that the overall impression is that Brisbane has created a certain quality of life and lifestyle, and newcomers are either welcome to join that or go elsewhere.  She acknowledged there are many people living in Brisbane who feel that way, so the notion of “marketing” to maximize growth and development is unacceptable.  She recommended reframing the discussion to better reflect the goals of the community and to avoid the perception that Brisbane has sold out.  Mr. Zola explained that when he talked about “marketing” the downtown, he was using the term generally.  He noted the concept of “marketing” a community can include promoting a downtown vision of small, individual shops, consistent with the preferred community lifestyle.  Mr. Zola added that some communities emphasize their exclusivity in marketing their image.

CM Panza asked Mr. Zola to explain the distinction between municipal management issues and development issues.  Mr. Zola responded that some General Plan policies deal with creation of trails within developed areas, acquisition of open space, constructing new ordinances to be the least intrusive possible, conducting an annual implementation review, and reviewing technical reports; he characterized these as municipal management policies.  Mr. Zola said the General Plan also contains more general policies that set the stage for more detailed development standards.

CM Barnes said he noticed the next Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission agenda includes a discussion of the General Plan update, and he asked what that topic will entail.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels replied that the PB&R Commission discussed the General Plan workshop last August and has been reviewing the recreation elements in the current General Plan.  He said he advised the Commission to route any comments about the General Plan update through him so he could relay them to the City Council. 

Dana Dillworth, 41 Humboldt Road, stated that she attended both workshops in August.  She expressed concern that the summary documents imply that open space is being considered for recreational purposes only, not for conservation.  She said she and other citizens emphasized the need for balancing recreation and conservation opportunities, consistent with state law.  Ms. Dillworth noted the specific plan for the Baylands also speaks of open space only in terms of recreation.

Ms. Dillworth observed that the Baylands developer appears to be using parking strip medians and roads to meet the 25 percent open space requirement.  She recommended clarifying the difference between open area and open space in order to ensure that real conservation takes place.

Ms. Dillworth noted the workshop summary on Page 6 describes the community’s vision for a “trend-setting community that creatively uses technology to solve environmental and community issues.”  She said Anja Miller advocated a much more specific vision for using wind and solar power.  She suggested spelling out that particular objective in more detail.


B.
Consider approval of Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendation for the second year vegetation management program for invasive species control in the Brisbane Acres

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the second-year vegetation management program as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider approval of recommendations by the Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission regarding conceptual plan for construction of a passive park at the entry to Old Quarry Road

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the conceptual plan as proposed.

CM Panza noted the staff is seeking direction regarding the bridge and the kiosk, and he suggested talking about those items.

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels drew attention to the photos in the staff report, and he welcomed Council direction.  He noted the bridge and kiosk will be separate bid items.

CM Panza expressed his preference for keeping the bridge and kiosk as small and simple as possible.  He proposed a simple beam bridge with handrails rather than truss-type bridge.

CM Barnes recommended keeping the costs as low as possible too.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for the smaller and less expensive options.

MPT Johnson noted the culvert along Old Quarry Road tends to overflow after heavy rains, so the bridge needs to be higher in order to stay dry. 

MPT Johnson observed that the proposed budget includes allowances for certain items, and she expressed concern about containing those costs.  Mr. Skeels clarified that the allowances represent not-to-exceed amounts.

CM Bologoff asked what type of surface is being proposed for the areas around the picnic tables.  Mr. Skeels said the plans call for a wood chip mulch.  CM Bologoff recommended using decomposed granite to provide a more stable surface for people who have difficulty walking.  Mr. Skeels noted the mulch will be compacted enough for wheelchair use.

MPT Johnson suggested installing a solar-powered light on the kiosk.  Mr. Skeels said he would look into this possibility.

Mayor Richardson recommended checking with the Mid-Peninsula Open Space Alliance regarding their experience with different types of kiosks.

Mr. Skeels requested that the City Council also approve San Bruno Mountain Watch’s plans for the additional landscaped area across the street.  He noted Mountain Watch is proposing four phases of work, the first of which has already been done.  He said the second phase involves more landscaping on the Post Office side of the road, the third phase entails planting in the park, and the fourth would be removing French broom from the upper part of the park. 

CM Bologoff said he would prefer keeping the entry to Old Quarry Road as natural as possible and adding more plants later.  He expressed concern about future problems resulting from planting trees along the fence, and he asked how the planted areas will be maintained.  Mr. Skeels stated that Mountain Watch has made a commitment to maintain the planted areas.  He noted that once the plants are established, they will require very little ongoing maintenance or irrigation.

CM Bologoff recommended a slower, thoughtful approach rather than approving future phases in advance.

MPT Johnson commented that the two informal paths in the area should not be planted.  She said she was pleased about the plans to remove French broom from the hillside, but recommended that Mountain Watch work closely with the City Engineer to coordinate those activities.

CM Panza said he thought the plans were reasonable and feasible.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Provide direction to staff regarding terms and conditions for issuance of encroachment permits to Pacific Gas & Electric Company

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault drew attention to the three questions on Page 2 of the staff report and welcomed Council input.

Referring to the “General Encroachment Provisions,” MPT Johnson expressed her opinion that the hours of work should be limited to 7:00 p.m. to 5:00 a.m. Monday through Thursday, and no work on Fridays.  She recommended requiring the applicant to pay for people to direct traffic, and she suggested adding these costs to the estimate.  She added that the $970,000 bond amount seems appropriate.

MPT Johnson asked about the possibility of requiring PG&E to provide solar street lights along the entire route in Brisbane.  In addition, she noted, PG&E should be required to train Public Works Department staff to maintain the lights.  Mr. Breault recommended doing an illumination study first to determine if there will be any environmental impacts associated with lighting the mountain.

CM Barnes said he was not in favor of illuminating Guadalupe Canyon Parkway.  He proposed changing the hours to 6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m.  

CM Panza expressed concern about adding to traffic problems during commute hours.  Mr. Breault said the traffic control plan indicates that only one southbound lane and the median will be blocked during the work.  CM Panza emphasized the need to monitor traffic carefully and adjust the traffic control plan if necessary.

CM Bologoff asked why PG&E was not using the shoulders of the road rather than the paved areas.  Mr. Breault said the shoulders tend to be very steep on both sides.  He added that doing the extra grading would be more disruptive and time-consuming.

Mayor Richardson said she would like to see Guadalupe Canyon Parkway illuminated unless there are adverse environmental effects.

Mr. Breault recapped the Council’s consensus in favor of work hours from 7:00 p.m. to 5:00 a.m. Monday through Friday, hiring a full-time inspector, and requiring a deposit of $970,000.  He thanked the City Council for providing direction. 


E.
Consider approval of purchase of a new computer server for hosting City’s Website

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the computer server purchase as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine noted Councilmembers received a letter last week from Susan Nielson regarding problems with a private sewer line.  He said the staff is reviewing the situation to determine whether the line is private or public.  Once that determination is made, the staff will contact Ms. Nielson to discuss repair options.

CM Bologoff acknowledged receipt of another letter commending the Fire Department for its quick response in a recent fire.

CONSENT CALENDAR 
CM Panza asked to remove Item D.


A.
Approve City Council Minutes of November 15, 2004


B.
Authorize the Mayor to execute a Landscape Maintenance Agreement, a Transportation System Management Program Agreement, and a Traffic Improvements Agreement for 425 Valley Drive; IAC San Francisco, LLC, owner; APN 005-232-010


C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-01 adopting the City of Brisbane’s Investment Policy


E.
Accept annual report from the Redevelopment Agency to the legislative body pursuant to California Health and Safety Code Section 33080.1


F.
Adopt Redevelopment Agency Resolution No. RA 2005-01 and City of Brisbane Resolution No. 2005-03 authorizing investment of monies in the Local Agency Investment Fund


G.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-06 approving and authorizing executive of an agreement with the County of San Mateo for Animal Control Services


H.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-05 adopting an updated Conflict of Interest code for designated positions

MPT Johnson made a motion, seconded by CM Panza, to approve the Consent Calendar.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Adopt Resolution No. 2005-02 amending the Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Brisbane and the General Employees Association

CM Panza noted that when the City Council discussed this item in closed session, there was general agreement that the 3 percent annual increase should be renegotiated if the economy takes a downturn.  He recommended clarifying that point.  City Manager Holstine said the contract language already contains that provision.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to adopt Resolution No. 2005-02.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS 

A. Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.


B.
Traffic Advisory Committee and Parks, Beaches, and Recreation Commission application process

City Clerk Schroeder reported that only two applications were received for the five vacant positions on the Traffic Advisory Committee, and no applications were received for the one-year term on the PB&R Commission.  She said she advertised the vacancies in the Star, on the community bulletin board, and by word of mouth.  She recommended extending the deadline and setting a new date for candidate interviews.  Ms. Schroeder noted she would provide an update at the next Council meeting, and the interview date can be selected at that time.

CM Panza suggested publicizing the vacancies earlier next time.

MPT Johnson asked if there were other ways to market the vacancies.  Ms. Schroeder said there were 10 or 12 applications in response to the mosquito abatement advertisement flyer, and she indicated she planned to duplicate that successful format.  MPT Johnson encouraged Ms. Schroeder to develop a new flyer.  Ms. Schroeder added that she would also work harder on outreach.


C.
Appoint Council subcommittee on Economic Vitality/Sustainability

Mayor Richardson noted she and CM Barnes had volunteered to serve on a new Economic Vitality/Sustainability Subcommittee.

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by MPT Johnson, to appoint Mayor Richardson and CM Barnes to the new subcommittee.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Set date for consideration of completeness for Baylands Specific Plan application

MPT Johnson recommended giving the public plenty of notice before closing off the public comment period.

Community Development Director Prince noted involving the public in the determination of completeness was a change from the normal process of having the staff make that decision.  He suggested setting a date for submitting public comments, and said the staff will consider the public input in arriving at a conclusion.

After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to set March 1 as the deadline for public comments.  They requested that the staff notify the public with a mailing, posting a notice on the community bulletin board, sending a copy with water bills, and including an item in the next issue of the City newsletter.


E.
Taste of Water

MPT Johnson commented that the water filter in her house recently broke after about twenty years of service, so the taste of the water has become more noticeable.  She asked about the possibility of installing filters or doing something else to improve the taste.  

City Engineer/Public Works Director said he was surprised at MPT Johnson’s comment because chloramine-treated water has less taste than chlorinated water.  He said complaints about taste and odor usually decline after a chloramine conversion.  Mr. Breault offered to check with the San Francisco PUC to see if there were other taste complaints.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

Ron Colonna, 81 Paul Avenue, asked why the City did not notify customers about the potential hazard of lead in old pipes and advise them to buy filters.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:00 p.m. in memory of the victims of the Indian Ocean earthquake and tsunami.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder, City Clerk
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